	
	
	



  

CHURCH PULVERBATCH PARISH COUNCIL


Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Pulverbatch Parish Council held on Thursday 23rd May 2024 upon the rise of the Annual Parish Meeting in Pulverbatch Village Hall.

Present: Cllr. B. Higgins – Chairman
                Cllr. L. Clarkson
                Cllr. J. Conde
                Cllr. L. Leong
                Cllr. D. Taylor
                Cllr. P. Taylor
                Cllr. P. Whitley

Also present: Anne Wilson - Parish Clerk
                       Cllr. Dan Morris – Shropshire Councillor


1/2025 Apologies for absence

All Members of the Parish Council were present at the meeting.


2/2025 Election of Chairman

RESOLVED to elect Cllr. Bill Higgins as Chairman of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council for the ensuing municipal year.

Cllr. Higgins signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office.


3/2025Election of Vice-Chairman

Members are asked to elect Cllr. D. Taylor as Vice-Chairman of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council for the ensuing municipal year.

Cllr. Taylor signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office.


4/2025 Chairman’s Welcome

The Chairman welcomed Councillors and residents to the meeting.


5/2025 Declarations of Interest

RESOLVED that Members received the following declarations of interest under consideration on this agenda in accordance with The Local Government Act 2000 Part III and The Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.

· Cllr. P. Taylor – personal interest as a member of Friends of Church Pulverbatch
· Cllr. Clarkson – personal interest as a member of the Village Defibrillator Group

1
6/2025 Public Question Time and Participation

There were no members of the public present:


7/2025 Minutes

RESOLVED to confirm the minutes of the meeting of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council held on Thursday 28th March 2024.


8/2025 Margaret Perkins Charity

Members RESOLVED to confirm the payment of £500 made towards new Defibrillators for the parish from the Margaret Perkins Charity.

Cllr. Clarkson explained that thanks to the generosity of donations they had been able to buy two new defibrillators to add to the existing one at the pub. The defibrillators are the new type which are automatic when in use and also had a light in the cabinet. Training was being arranged and residents would be notified of the date. There was a small amount of money remaining but this would be needed for new pads when the defibrillator was used and maintenance too. Find raising would take place too and the treasurer of the village hall would oversee the finances. When in situ they will become part of the national network of defibrillators.


9/2025 Finance

· Payments 

RESOLVED confirm that the following payments be made:

· A. Wilson – 162.41
· HMRC - £38.00
· Internal Auditor – Vanessa Voysey £80
· Friends of Church Pulverbatch - £200

Pauls gave a report about the Friends of Church Pulverbatch.

· Income
   
            RESOLVED to note that the Council had receive the Precept for 2024/2025          
            £3825.00 on 18th April 2025.

·       Bank Statement

      RESOLVED that Members noted that the balance at Lloyds as at 3rd April 2024 
      was £1285.49.

      Members noted that the Parish Clerk now had details of how to add her to the 
      bank account and change the address on the account.




· Internal Auditor

RESOLVED that Members considered and note the Internal Audit Report for 2023/2024.

· External Audit

RESOLVED that Members considered and confirmed the following:

· 2023/2024 End of Year Accounts
· 2023/2024 AGAR Form
· Governance Statement – each section was read to members and agreed
· Certificate of Exemption



10/2024 Policy Documents

RESOLVED that Members reviewed the following Policy Documents:

i) Standing Orders
ii) Financial Regulations 
iii) Complaints Procedure
iv) Assets Register
v) Publications Scheme
vi) Risk Assessment

RESOLVED that Members noted that there is a new edition of Financial Regulations which the Clerk would bring to the July 024 Parish Council meeting for Members to approve, ensuring it included any previously agreed local rules.


11/2024 Planning

RESOLVED that Members considered the following planning applications and made the following comments:

i) Planning Applications

· 24/01877/DIS Discharge of condition 4 (Roof and External materials associated with planning application no.: 21/0057/FUL New House Newhouse Farm Lane Church Pulverbatch

Members made no comment on this applications.

· 24/10580/FUL Land to the south of Pulverbatch
Erection of a local need’s exception site dwelling

Members approved this application, noting that some of the previous concerns from Shropshire Council planning had been overcome.

ii) Applications considered in between meeting

There were none.


iii) Planning Decisions

There were none.

iv) Local Plan 

Members noted that Shropshire Council is currently consulting on additional material in the local plan and this runs to 1111th June. The subjects are housing and employment, green belt, sustainability appraisal and housing provision for older people. 

There is a briefing session at 2 p.m. on Wednesday 22nd May 2024 at 2 p.m. and the Parish Clerk has the Teams link for any Member who would like to attend.


12/2024 Shropshire Councillor Update

Members received the following update from Cllr. Dan Morris, Shropshire Councillor:

· Longden School

A new path has been created outside Longden Primary School, Shrewsbury to help make it safer and easier for pupils and parents to access the school.  The new path links Longden Road to the school’s pedestrian entrance. Work on the path was carried out by Kier on behalf of Shropshire Council over the weekend of Saturday 18 May to Sunday 19 May. The new path was funded by Shropshire Council’s sustainable travel team following a request from the school’s governing body.

· On demand bus

Following on from the last PC meeting I asked the following questions and got the following answers for the on demand bus service:
•            What is the Patronage data on the bus per journey, and how does that compare to the 546?
As this is a brand-new service which only began operating in December, this question is difficult to answer until we have given it enough time to embed itself in the community. The service isn’t a direct comparison that Arriva were operating previously as not all stops along Longden Road into town are served and we have also added an additional area, Oteley Road to the zones which we are pleased to say is proving popular. However, we are seeing an increase in passengers’ month on month and as we market the service and expand in the near future, we expect patronage levels will likely increase again. We should be able to provide a more detailed comparative response upon its annual review.  
•            Very often people will see buses close together so could the bus team comment?  Is this efficient?
This is likely due to the options of travel available to customers. As we can provide travel to the town centre and places such as Meole Brace Retail Park, the system will ensure that the most suitable vehicle is sent. This can then be a secondary vehicle to ensure the customers get to their destinations in good time. Vehicles are only dispatched when required which ensures the service remains as efficient as possible. 
•            Comments received that people not often being able to get on bus at short notice
We have been looking into this issue and have addressed this with the software supplier. It also follows on from the previous question, because the app will try everything it can to ensure people travel together on the same service. We recommend customers adjust their collection or drop off by 10/15 minutes as another vehicle may be in the area as it’s dropping off or collecting other passengers. To guarantee your booking we always recommend booking in advance wherever possible. 
•            Is there a way of alerting users to the app of when the bus is in the area, the app could ‘ping’ and alert people?
Currently this functionality does not exist with our service, however, technology is evolving all the time and we will highlight this with our software developers to see what possibility there is for this. 
•            What is the funding situation on the bus, would the funding ever ‘run out’?
Majority of the service is funded using the previous subsidy allocated to the 546 and 544 operated by Arriva which was already budgeted for. The service is like any other that Shropshire Council provides and will always rely on usage from customers, If passengers decide they don’t wish to use it then the service will be reviewed. We are constantly seeking funding opportunities from UK Government and other sources to further expand the service, ensuring its continued operation in future and existing zones.

Since its launch, the service has seen a steady increase in passenger numbers – and received helpful feedback, which is now being used to improve the service. These changes include:
Old Coppice and Lyth Bank - After considerable demand, the service is now available to residents and visitors living in the Lyth Bank and Old Coppice communities. From Tuesday 2 April 2024 there are now two stops added to Zone 1 which will be in walking distance for residents living in these areas.

· Concessionary travel passes 

A new mechanism for customers with a concessionary travel pass looking to use the service. Passes, as before, will be accepted, and we encourage as many users as possible to download the app to book their journeys using their pass for free journeys. However, any user that would like to use a concessionary travel pass will need to add a credit/debit card to their account in case they wish to add additional travellers to their booking.

On-demand and later bookings on the same day - A three-hour restriction on making a booking later the same day is being reduced to two hours, so that customers can receive more options of travel when using the service and have less time to wait if choosing to book on the day.

· Schools encouraged to apply for £1,000 of active travel funding

Shropshire Council is inviting schools to apply for a grant to help encourage children to cycle, walk or scoot to and from school.  The council has been awarded £30,000 of funding from Active Travel England and schools can apply for a grant of up to £1,000 to spend on active travel initiatives.  Suggestions for how the grant can be used include buying scooter or cycle racks; buying hi- viz jackets; a bike or scooter loan scheme; or anything that will help their school to increase active travel.  The closing date for applications is Wednesday 19 June 2024, and the council’s sustainable travel team are happy to talk to schools about an idea they may have prior to an application being submitted.

· Consultation begins into Shropshire’s Local Plan

Shropshire Council has begun an important public consultation regarding the emerging Local Plan for the county.  When adopted, the draft Shropshire Local Plan will set the overall growth strategy for the county to 2038, and will provide the policy framework for how the council takes decisions on planning applications.  Shropshire Council submitted the draft Local Plan for examination in September 2021, and public hearings, led by appointed planning inspectors, were held in 2022 and 2023. This consultation, which runs until 11 June 2024, focuses on a number of new documents the council has been asked to prepare by the appointed examining inspectors following the publication of their Interim Findings in February 2023.  The documents Shropshire Council is now inviting comment on are:

•	an updated Sustainability Appraisal.
•	new topic papers relating to housing and employment land requirements and matters relating to the proposed release of some Green Belt land.
•	a proposed new policy relating to how the housing needs of older people and those with disabilities and special needs will be met.
•	As part of these documents, and having assessed a number of options, the council is proposing an increase to both the overall housing and employment requirements for the county to 2038, but that no new site allocations are required in order to deliver this proposed increase.

The consultation documents and other information relating to the consultation, including how to respond, can be found on the Shropshire Council website.  All responses will be considered by the council and sent to the Planning Inspectors for their consideration. It is anticipated that there will be further public hearings into the Local Plan in the autumn.

· Road Closure

Multevo Ltd, on behalf of Shropshire Council, are planning to carry out essential carriageway repairs along the C5150 Longden Road - Longden Road Crossroads to Wrentnall Jct.  These works will be completed with a Road Closure in place from Friday 21st June to Tuesday 25th June 2024 between the hours of 09:30am – 16:00pm.  Planned roadworks are subject to change due to weather conditions, or unforeseen circumstances.
During the works, access to the area will only be allowed to the following:
•            Essential Highway personnel 
•            Emergency Service Vehicles 
•            Residents (access will be maintained to residents’ properties but at times may be subject to slight delays to ensure safety for the residents and workforce) 
Advance notice signs, advising of the forthcoming closure, will be erected prior to work starting, and a fully signed diversion route will be placed for the duration of the works. Letters will also be issued to the local residents and businesses that will be impacted.


Members pointed out to Cllr Morris that some of the works, including the road to Stapleton, had not had work carried out to the pot holes which are now getting worse. He said probably the road needs resurfacing and he would follow this up.


· School Library Service

Consultation launched to support decision on future of Schools Library Service
Shropshire Council has launched a consultation into the future of its Schools Library Service, with schools and the public invited to share their thoughts.  In Shropshire, the Schools Library Service operates as a traded service, which schools can buy into, and around 65% of schools in Shropshire choose to do so.  Schools that subscribe to the service can borrow books and artefacts relating to school topics, and receive training for staff and pupil librarians. Schools can use the service to supplement their own stocks of books and resources.

Schools receive funding provided directly through grants from the Government to ensure children and young people have access to books and other suitable education materials necessary to support the curriculum. Schools Library Service does not sell books to schools, and schools run their own libraries independently. 35% of Shropshire schools choose not to use the service, using alternatives already.  The service has been operating at a loss for the last two financial years and the council cannot continue to fund any future deficits by Schools Library Service. Any future service, if retained, would require more schools to subscribe to the service, and to pay more.  The council has invited schools to respond to a consultation to capture ideas, including whether they would be willing to pay more for the service, or start using the service if they don’t already, to make it financially viable for the future.

Families and the public are also able to respond to a survey to share their thoughts on the plans.  The consultation closes on June 7th.

· New powers agreed to help tackle dog mess

Shropshire Council’s Cabinet has agreed to introduce a ‘public spaces protection order’ (PSPO) to help tackle dog fouling and nuisance. The PSPO will come into effect on Saturday 1 June 2024.  It follows an eight-week public consultation into the proposals held late last year, that received a largely positive response – and that led to small number of amendments being made to the original proposals.  The PSPO will enable Shropshire Council and the police to issue fixed penalty notices of £100 – or £50 if paid within 10 days – to owners who allow their animals to foul pavements and public amenity spaces without clearing up afterwards.

Under the PSPO, dogs will also be excluded from fenced play and sports areas, and will be required to wear a lead on the public highway. Officers will also have the power to ask for a dog to be put on a lead in public areas where they aren’t under the control of their owner or are acting aggressively.  The PSPO will be implemented with a public education and information exercise, adequate bin provision and signage for enclosed exclusion zones so that any enforcement action taken is both ‘reasonable and proportionate’.


13/2025 Parish Council website

It has been established that the Parish Council website has been closed as Hugo Fox now charge for the website - £9.99 + VAT. 

RESOLVED that Members accept the cost of £9.99 + VAT per month for the website.


14/2025 Margaret Perkins Charity Report

This item had been covered earlier in the meeting.


15/2025 Defibrillators

This item had been covered earlier in the meeting.


16/2025 Highways

This item had been covered through Cllr. Morris’ report.


17/2025 Parish Matters

There were no matters raised.


18/2025 Date of next meeting.

RESOLVED that Members noted that meetings of Church Pulverbatch Parish Council for the next municipal year would take place on:

· Thursday 25th July 2024
· Thursday 3rd October 2024
· Thursday 28th November 2024
· Thursday 30th January 2025
· Thursday 27th March 2025

The date of the Annual Meeting in May 2025 will be agreed when the date of the Shropshire Council and Town and Parish Council elections have confirmed so that the statutory timetable can be met.




Signed ……………………………………………………    Date ………………………………

                   Chairman
	
	
	



